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Funding Status – FY 2021 

 

Wave 9 for FY 2021 was released on Thursday, June 10th, for a total of $57.5 million including 

$2.52 million for 16 North Carolina applicants.  Cumulative commitments are $1.30 billion 

including $44.2 million for North Carolina.  Nationwide, USAC has now funded 76% of the 

FY 2021 applications representing 44% of the requested funding. 

 

 Registration 

 

As discussed in earlier newsletters, funding for the Emergency Connectivity Fund (“ECF”) is 

coming through the U.S. Treasury through Congressional appropriations, not via the Universal 

Service Fund (“USF”).  This funding source will require an ECF participant to register and receive 

a Commercial And Government Entity (“CAGE”) Code through the federal System for Award 

Management (“SAM”) system. 

 

We have found that many E-rate applicants are already registered in SAM for other purposes.  

Existing registrants should check that their CAGE Codes have not expired and renew their 

registration as needed; applicants not yet registered in SAM need to apply.  Neither process is 

overly burdensome, but the SAM.gov website was updated last week with additional 

authentication procedures requiring a little work.  With the first ECF application window set to 

open shortly — perhaps within the month — we recommend checking for active SAM registrations 

or applying for new ones before the end of June (see warning below). 

 

The first thing you’ll see on the SAM.gov website is the announcement of the recent update stating: 
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Click on the “OK” button to get to the new SAM Homepage, which includes the following section 

for registering, renewing, or simply checking registration status: 
 

 
 

To proceed with any of these options, you will have to log into the SAM system, assuming that 

you already have an account established through login.gov — the “public’s one account for 

government.”  If you don’t have a login.gov account, you can register for one via the link on the 

SAM.gov sign-in page. 

 

https://sam.gov/content/home
https://login.gov/
https://login.gov/
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For instructions from this point forward, see How do I register a new entity or update an existing 

entity registration in SAM.gov?  These instructions also explain how, if necessary, to replace a 

SAM Entity Administrator — the equivalent of E-rate’s EPC Account Administrator — if that 

person is no longer available. 

 

Warning:  The argument for starting the SAM registration process as soon as possible is implicit 

in the following instructions: 

Please allow up to 10 business days after submitting your registration for it to become active in 

SAM. Prior to becoming active, your SAM entity registrations must pass the TIN validation with 

the IRS and the CAGE validation/assignment with the DLA. The processing time may be longer if 

either party flags the registration data for manual validation. 

If you notice your registration has a status of Submitted for 15 business days or longer, and have 

not otherwise been contacted by the IRS or DLA to correct or update the necessary information, 

please contact the Federal Service Desk. 

 

We are hopeful USAC will allow ECF applicants to file without an active CAGE code and allow 

them to provide a valid code before USAC issues a commitment. 

 
E-Rate Updates and Reminders 

 

Upcoming E-Rate Dates: 

June 18 Form 486 deadline for FY 2020 covering funding committed in Wave 43.  

More generally, the Form 486 deadline is 120 days from the FCDL date or 

the service start date (typically July 1st), whichever is later.  Upcoming 

Form 486 deadlines are: 

https://www.fsd.gov/gsafsd_sp?id=kb_article_view&sysparm_article=KB0016307&sys_kb_id=11bfc64d1b1cb8909ac5ddb6bc4bcb62&spa=1
https://www.fsd.gov/gsafsd_sp?id=kb_article_view&sysparm_article=KB0016307&sys_kb_id=11bfc64d1b1cb8909ac5ddb6bc4bcb62&spa=1
https://www.fsd.gov/gsafsd_sp?id=kb_article_view&sysparm_article=KB0011090
https://www.fsd.gov/gsafsd_sp?id=kb_article_view&sysparm_article=KB0012246
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 Wave 44 06/25/2021 

 Wave 45 07/02/2021 

 Wave 46 07/09/2021 

June 21 Due date for comments on Comcast’s FCC gift rule waiver request to 

provide its Lift Zone initiative to establish remote learning centers in seven 

selected library systems (see Comcast waiver request and FCC comment 

notice DA 21-597).  Reply comments are due July 6th. 

 

EBB Enrollments and Claims: 

USAC has posted an Emergency Broadband Benefit Program (“EBB”) Enrollments and Claims 

Tracker on its website.  Currently, the site is showing new and cumulative enrollment on a weekly 

basis.  Total enrollment as of June 6 was 2.3 million households including 66 thousand in North 

Carolina.  As the internet suppliers begin to submit invoices for EBB discounts, the site will also 

show claim amounts — a critical factor in projecting the life of the EBB program that is capped at 

$3.1 billion. 

 

USF Quarterly Contribution Factor Down From High: 

The FCC announced that the Proposed Third Quarter 2021 Universal Service Contribution Factor 

(DA 21-676) will be 31.8% — below last quarter’s record 33.4% and back to the first quarter’s 

level.  Fortunately, the additional $7.1 billion needed for the Emergency Connectivity Fund  

(“ECF”) and the $3.1 billion Emergency Broadband Benefit (“EBB”) program will be coming out 

of the U.S. Treasury directly, not out of the Universal Service Fund (“USF”). 

   

 

USAC News Brief Dated June 11 – Removal of BEAR PIN Requirement 

 

USAC’s Schools and Libraries News Brief of June 11, 2021, indicates that USAC’s One Portal 

system will be updated in July to eliminate the need to enter, much less need, a PIN when filing a 

BEAR.  Effectively, the BEAR filing system will now become an EPC option.  When selecting 

the BEAR Form option on the One Portal EPC dashboard, a user will need only enter the Billed 

https://ecfsapi.fcc.gov/file/10512183336582/Comcast%20Lift%20Zone%20Erate%20Waiver%20Petn%20Libraries%20(5-12-21).pdf?utm_source=sendgrid&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Newsletters
https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DA-21-597A1.pdf
https://www.usac.org/about/emergency-broadband-benefit-program/emergency-broadband-benefit-program-enrollments-and-claims-tracker/
https://www.usac.org/about/emergency-broadband-benefit-program/emergency-broadband-benefit-program-enrollments-and-claims-tracker/
https://docs.fcc.gov/public/attachments/DA-21-676A1.pdf
https://e-ratecentral.com/Portals/0/DocFiles/files/sld-news-briefs/1013.pdf
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Entity Number (“BEN”).  In making this change, USAC will be transferring BEAR login 

information for current BEAR filers to the new BEAR Access Tool. 

 

Note:  The transfer of current BEAR login information into the unified One Portal system will 

mean that BEAR filers, who currently only have access into the separate BEAR system, must now 

request access into the broader EPC system.  USAC will be sending notices to all such users later 

this week. 

 

USAC’s News Brief also announced the following EPC updates: 

• When a request to certify a Funding Request Number (FRN) on the Form 486 is canceled, 

the applicant can now resubmit that FRN on a new Form 486. 

• The first, second, and final demand payment letters now reflect a surcharge of 30 percent 

(an increase from 28 percent) based on the latest guidance from the U.S. Treasury. 

• Applicants and consultants can now limit searches to program forms and requests located 

under the Records tab that were filed by their organization. 

 

 

 

 

 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
Newsletter information and disclaimer: This newsletter may contain unofficial information on prospective E-rate 

developments and/or may reflect E-Rate Central’s own interpretations of E-rate practices and regulations.  Such 

information is provided for planning and guidance purposes only.  It is not meant, in any way, to supplant official 

announcements and instructions provided by USAC, the FCC, or NCDPI.   

 

Additional North Carolina specific E-rate information is available through our Web site — http://www.e-

ratecentral.com/us/stateInformation.asp?state=NC.  Note that this site provides easy access to formatted North 

Carolina applicant E-rate histories via the Billed Entity Number (“BEN”) search mechanism in the upper left-hand 

corner.  Detailed information can be obtained by “drilling down” using the links for specific funding years and 

individual FRNs. 

 

If you have received this newsletter from a colleague and you would like to receive your own copy of the North 

Carolina E-Rate Forum, send an email to join-ncerate@lists.dpi.state.nc.us.  Please include your name, organization, 

telephone, and e-mail address. 

 

In compliance with federal law, the NC Department of Public Instruction administers all state-operated educational 

programs, employment activities and admissions without discrimination because of race, religion, national or ethnic 

origin, color, age, military service, disability, or gender, except where exemption is appropriate and allowed by law.  

http://www.e-ratecentral.com/us/stateInformation.asp?state=NC
http://www.e-ratecentral.com/us/stateInformation.asp?state=NC
file:///C:/Documents%20and%20Settings/echase/My%20Documents/E-rate%20Newsletters/join-ncerate@lists.dpi.state.nc.us

